 Minutes

Village of Aurora Board of Trustees

Annual Organizational Meeting

April 17, 2013

Held at the Aurora Firehouse Meeting Room

Present:  Mayor Bonnie Bennett, Trustees George Farenthold, Janet Murphy, Alan Ominsky and Marie Taylor

Others Present:  Village Clerk, Ann Balloni; Treasurer, Deborah Brooks; Code Enforcement Officer, Mick Piechuta; Village Historian, Dr. Linda Schwab; Wells Dean of Students, Jenn Michaels; village residents David Brooks, Laura Holland and John Place. 

Call to Order:  Mayor Bennett called the Annual Organizational Meeting to order at 7:02 pm and all rose for the Pledge of Allegiance.

Appointments

On motion by Trustee Taylor, seconded by Trustee Farenthold, the Village Board voted to approve the following appointments:

Deputy Mayor – George Farenthold

Clerk/Tax Collector – Ann Balloni

Deputy Clerk/Treasurer – Deborah Brooks

Village Attorney – Tom Blair

Village Historian – Dr. Linda Schwab

Village Code and Zoning Enforcement Officer – Michael Piechuta

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Board Member Reappointment Resolutions

On motion by Trustee Farenthold, seconded by Trustee Taylor, the Board considered re-appointment to the Planning Board.

VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-15:  RE-APPOINTMENT TO THE PLANNING BOARD

WHEREAS Pat Foser’s term on the Planning Board expires on May 31, 2013 and

WHEREAS Pat Foser has expressed an interest in continuing to serve on the Planning Board,

BE IT RESOLVED on nomination of the Mayor with approval of the Village Board of Aurora re-appoints Pat Foser to the Planning Board for a term ending May 31, 2017

MOVED:  Trustee Farenthold

SECONDED: Trustee Taylor

AYES:
 Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously

On motion by Trustee Taylor, seconded by Trustee Farenthold, the Board considered re-appointment to the Community Preservation Panel.

VB RESOLUTION NO.  13-16:  RE-APPOINTMENT TO THE COMMUNITY PRESERVATION PANEL

WHEREAS  Ed Easter’s term on the Community Preservation Panel expires on May 31, 2013 and

WHEREAS Ed Easter has expressed an interest in continuing to serve on the Community Preservation Panel,

BE IT RESOLVED on the nomination of the Mayor with approval of the Village Board of Aurora appoints Ed Easter to the Community Preservation Panel for a term ending May 31, 2017

MOVED:  Trustee Taylor

SECONDED:  Trustee Farenthold

AYES:
  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

On motion by Trustee Farenthold, seconded by Trustee Ominsky, the Board considered re-appointment to the Zoning Board of Appeals.

VB RESOLUTION NO.  13-17:  RE-APPOINTMENT TO THE ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

WHEREAS  Ann Tobey’s term on the Zoning Board of Appeals expires on May 31, 2014 and

WHEREAS Ann Tobey has expressed an interest in continuing to serve on the Zoning Board of Appeals,

BE IT RESOLVED on the nomination of the Mayor with approval of the Village Board of Aurora appoints Ann Tobey to the Zoning Board of Appeals for a term ending May 31, 2017

MOVED:  Trustee Farenthold

SECONDED:  Trustee Ominsky

AYES:
  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Annual Organizational Resolutions
VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-05

DESIGNATION OF OFFICIAL NEWSPAPER

BE IT RESOLVED that The Citizen is hereby designated to be the official newspaper of the Village of Aurora.

BE IT ALSO RESOLVED that this resolution shall take effect immediately.

Motion moved by Trustee Farenthold
Seconded by Trustee Ominsky
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor
NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-06

DATES OF REGULAR and SPECIAL MEETINGS

WHEREAS; the Open Meetings Law requires that the news media and public must have at least 72 hours notice prior to the holding of any regularly scheduled meeting  [Public Officers Law 104(1)].  This can be accomplished by notifying the public and the news media of each specified meeting.  Alternatively, the board may authorize the clerk to send a single letter to the news media, with a corresponding public posting of a notice indicating the schedule of the regular board meetings, as adopted by the board of trustees at the organizational meeting. This notice to both the news media and the public should state the dates of the meetings, the place of the meetings, and the times at which the meetings will be held, and

WHEREAS; no state law prescribes the number of frequency of meetings which must be held by a board of trustees.  The board of trustees decides, by resolution adopted at the organizational meeting, when they will meet, and also,

WHEREAS; no state law prescribes the procedure for calling or  holding a special meeting of the board of trustees.  There is often confusion as to who can call, or reqire a special meeting.  With regard to special meetings, the Open Meetings Law requires that notice be given to the news media and to the public as soon as practicable after the calling of the special meeting.  See Public Officers Law 104(2), and

WHEREAS; notice requirements to village officials are not stated in stature, but case law has indicated that any notice procedure adopted must be reasonably calculated to ensure that all members of the board of trustees have notice of the meeting.  This may be accomplished  by having the village clerk contact each member individually, or by having individual trustees contact other trustees by letter, phone, or personally.  In adopting such rules, it is wise to remembber that is some emergency situations it may be necessary to call a special meeting on quite short notice.  Thus, the procedure should be flexible, without any provisions which might delay the meeting.  Thus, a mailing is usually not a good method of calling a special meeting, and

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees of the Village of Aurora shall meet on the third (3rd) Wednesday of the month at 7:00 PM in the Firehouse Meeting Room.  Notification of a change in date, time or place shall be timely.

BE IT ALSO RESOLVED that Special Meetings of the Aurora Board of Trustees of the Village of Aurora may be called by the Mayor or by the Clerk upon request of two members of the Board.  If called by the Clerk, the Mayor, the remaining Board Members and the Public shall BE given three (3) days notice unless an emergency exists, in which case notice shall be given as early as possible.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Organizational Meeting for 2014 shall be held on the third Wednesday in April (April 16, 2014).

Moved by Trustee Farenthold
Seconded by Trustee Taylor
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor
NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-07

RULES and PROCEDURES

BE IT RESOLVED that the meetings of the Board of Trustees of the Village of Aurora shall be governed by Roberts’ Rules of Order.

Moved by Trustee Taylor
Seconded by Trustee Ominsky
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor
NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-08

PROCUREMENT POLICY

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees continue the Procurement Policy which was adopted on April 21, 2010.

Motion Moved by Trustee Farenthold
Seconded by Trustee Taylor
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor
NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-09

ADVANCED APPROVAL OF CLAIMS

WHEREAS the Board of Trustees has determined to authorize payment in advance of audit of claims for public utility services, postage, freight and express charges, and 

WHEREAS, all such claims shall be presented at the next regular meeting for audit, and

WHEREAS, the claimant and officer incurring or approving the same shall be jointly and severally liable for any amount disallowed by the Board of Trustees.

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED:  

Section 1:  that the Board of Trustees authorizes payment in advance of audit or claims for public utility services, postage, freight and express charges and all such claims shall be presented at the next regular meeting for audit and the claimant and officer incurring or approving the same shall be jointly and severally liable for any  amount disallowed by the Board of Trustees.


Section 2:  that this resolution shall take effect immediately.

Motion made by Trustee Farenthold
Seconded by Trustee Ominsky
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor
NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
VB RESOLUTION 13-10

MILEAGE ALLOWANCE

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees  has determined to pay a fixed rate for mileage as reimbursement to officers and employees of the Village who use their personal automobiles while performing their official duties on behalf of the Village;

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED,  


Section 1.  that the Board of Trustees shall approve reimbursement to such officers and employees at the rate of 35 cents per mile.


Section 2.  That this resolution shall take effect immediately.

Motion to amend VB Resolution 13-10 for reimbursement to such officers and employees from the rate of 35 cents per mile to the standard IRS rate.

Motion made by Trustee Taylor
Seconded by Trustee Farenthold
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor
NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-11

ATTENDANCE AT SCHOOLS AND CONFERENCES

WHEREAS, there is to be held during the coming official year a) the New York State Conference of Mayors  Annual Meeting and Training School, b) The New York Conference of Mayors and Fall Training School for fiscal officers and municipal clerks; c) County Association Meetings; d) Annual Meetings; e) Training Schools, and f) etc.

WHEREAS, it is determined by the Board of Trustees that attendance by certain municipal officials and employees at one or more of these meetings, conferences or schools, benefits the municipality.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED:


Section 1.  That the following officers and employees are hereby authorized to attend the following schools:  the mayor, trustees, clerk/tax collector, treasurer, WWTP operators, members of the Zoning Board of Appeals, Planning Board and Community Preservation Panel  and Village Attorney.


Section 2.  That this Resolution shall take place immediately.

Motion made by Trustee Farenthold
Seconded by Trustee Taylor
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor
NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-12

DESIGNATION OF DEPOSITORIES

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees have determined that Village Law 4-412 (3) 2 required the designation of banks or treasuries for the deposit of all village monies:

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED: 


Section 1.  That the Board of Trustees does hereby designate the following institutions as depositories of all monies received by the Village Treasurer, Clerk and Receiver of Taxes.


Names of institutions:  
CAYUGA LAKE NATIONAL BANK






TOMPKINS TRUST COMPANY






FIRST NIAGARA COMMERICAL BANK


Section 2.  That this resolution shall take effect immediately.

Motion by Trustee  Farenthold
Seconded by Trustee Taylor
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor
NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-13

BENEFITS PACKAGE

HOLIDAYS

*
New  Years Day


*
Memorial Day


*
Independence Day


*
Labor Day


*
Thanksgiving Day and Friday


*
Christmas Day 

When News Year Day, Independence Day and Christmas Day fall on Sunday, employees shall have Monday off.  When they fall on Saturday, they shall  have Friday off.

When Christmas falls on a Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday or Friday, employees shall have one-half (1/2)  day on December 24th.

VACATIONS - NON-CUMULATIVE:
Ten (10) days after first year of employment

Fifteen (15) days after five (5) years of employment

Twenty (20) days after ten (10) years of employment

Vacation dates to be set in consultation with supervisor.

PERSONAL TIME - NON-CUMULATIVE:

Two (2) days in each of first five (5) years

Three (3) days in each year thereafter

SICK TIME – NON-CUMULATIVE

One day per month worked, cumulative to a total of sixty (60) working days.

*Non-cumulative - Not reimbursable if not used.

HEALTH INSURANCE (1/16/94):

1.  
Active Employees:


a.
Full-time:  village will pay full cost of individual or family policy,  as 



provided through Excellus of Central New York.

b.
Part-time:  part-time employees are eligible for coverage but must pay the premium through payroll deduction.

2.
Retirees:

Full-time employees who have served the village faithfully and  conscientiously for at least 20 years and choose retirement at age 62 shall  have coverage continued until age 65 at which time the retiree shall be provided with individual medicare supplementary coverage.

RETIREMENT:

Coverage under the New York State and Employees Retirement System Tier III, Tier IV,  Tier V, and Tier VI.  Coverage paid – 97% by the Village and 3% by the employee.

SOCIAL SECURITY:
Employer pays 7.65% of income earned by employee into system.  Employee  has a like amount deducted from earnings.

WORKERS’ COMPENSATION:

Coverage paid in full by employer for injury or illness of employee that occurs while at work.

NEW YORK DISABILITY INSURANCE:
Coverage paid in full by employee for injury or illness of employee that occurs while not at work.

Motion by  Trustee Ominsky
Seconded by Trustee Taylor
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor
NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-14

WORKPLACE VIOLENCE PREVENTION POLICY &

INCIDENT REPORTING

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees continue the Workplace Violence Prevention Policy which was adopted on June 16, 2010.

Motion Moved by Trustee Farenthold
Seconded by Trustee Ominsky
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor
NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-15

SEXUAL HARASSMENT POLICY

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees continue the Sexual Harassment Policy which was adopted on October 18, 2000.

Motion Moved by Trustee Farenthold
Seconded by Trustee Ominsky

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor
NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-16

AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT (ADA) EMPLOYMENT POLICY

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees continue the American with Disabilities Employment Policy which was adopted on October 18, 2000.

Motion Moved by Trustee Farenthold
Seconded by Trustee Taylor
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-17

RIGHT TO KNOW POLICY

WHEREAS New York State mandated local municipalities inform employees of the New York State Right to Know Policy regarding health effects and hazards of toxic substances and,

WHEREAS the Village of Aurora has continuously and conspicuously posted the New York State Right to Know Policy on Village properties,

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees adopt the New York State Right to Know Policy.

Motion Moved by Trustee Farenthold
Seconded by Trustee Taylor
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
VB RESOLUTION NO. 13-18

CODE OF ETHICS POLICY

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees continue the Code of Ethics Policy which was adopted on November 4, 1970.

Motion Moved by Trustee Farenthold
Seconded by Trustee Taylor
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor
NAYS:  None
Motion carried unanimously.
BOARD ASSIGNMENTS
BUILDING & GROUNDS: Trustee Ominsky
RECREATION, PARKS & PUBLIC EVENTS: Trustee Murphy
STREETS & PUBLIC SAFETY: Trustee Farenthold
WATER & SEWER:  Trustee Taylor
On motion by Trustee Ominsky, seconded by Trustee Farenthold, the Village Board voted to adjourn the Annual Organizational meeting at 7:15pm.

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

 Minutes

Village of Aurora Board of Trustees

Regular Meeting

April 17, 2013

Held at the Aurora Firehouse Meeting Room

Present:  Mayor Bonnie Bennett, Trustees George Farenthold, Janet Murphy, Alan Ominsky and Marie Taylor

Others Present:  Village Clerk, Ann Balloni; Treasurer, Deborah Brooks; Code Enforcement Officer, Mick Piechuta; Village Historian, Dr. Linda Schwab; Wells Dean of Students, Jenn Michaels; Village Residents, David Brooks, Laura Holland and John Place. 

Mayor Bennett called the Regular Meeting to order at 7:16pm
Trustee Farenthold disclosed that he is married to Lisa Marsh Ryerson, President of Wells College.
Approval of Minutes

On motion by Trustee Farenthold, seconded by Trustee Ominsky, the Board voted to approve the Minutes of March 20, 2013.

AYES: Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor 

NAYS: None

Motion carried unanimously. 
Announcements

Mayor Bennett informed the Board of two upcoming workshops, one in Ithaca on April 24th and one in Cayuga on April 25th, sponsored by the Cayuga Lake Blueway Trail.  Discussion ensued regarding designating specific areas in the village where, kayakers, canoeists, paddlers, etc could come ashore.  Trustee Taylor plans to attend the April 25th session in Cayuga.
Clerk Balloni informed the Board of upcoming trainings on May 7th in Sennett (Army Corps Regulations) and May 16th in Pittsford (Regional Local Government Workshop).
Visitor Recognition:  John Place read a letter addressed to Mayor Bennett and the Village Board of Trustees (a copy attached to these minutes) regarding damage sustained at his property at 327 Main Street following a water line break on April 10th.   
(Mr. Place left the meeting at 7:34pm)

Mayor Bennett referenced Local Law #2 of 2001 For Rules and Regulations Governing the Use and Supply of Water which releases the Village from any liability.  
Treasurer’s Report
On motion by Trustee Ominsky, seconded by Trustee Farenthold, the Board voted to approve the Treasurer’s Report.

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Budget Modifications

General Fund:

$`135.00 from A1990.4 – Contingency Account
$135.00 to A8020.12 – Code Officer, Personal Service – Overtime Hours

On motion by Trustee Farenthold, seconded by Trustee Ominsky, the Board voted to approve the Budget Modifications for the General Fund.

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Water Fund:

$1,953.35 from F1990.4 – Contingency Account

$1,953.35 to F8340.4 – Transmission and Distribution - Contractual 
On motion by Trustee Farenthold, seconded by Trustee Ominsky, the Board voted to approve the Budget Modifications for the Water Fund.

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor.

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Approval of Abstract #11
On motion by Trustee Taylor, seconded by Trustee Murphy, the Board voted to approve the General Fund Abstract #11 for payment.

Voucher #s 348-354, 356-363, 365-369, 371, 373, 375-378, 381 and 382.
Total:  $8,282.05
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor.

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

On motion by Trustee Taylor, seconded by Trustee Farenthold, the Board voted to approve the Water Fund Abstract #11 for payment.  .

Voucher #s350, 357, 358, 371, 374, 376, 377 and 380. 

Total:  $5,337.60
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor.

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

On motion by Trustee Taylor, seconded by Trustee Murphy, the Board voted to approve the Sewer Fund Abstract #11 for payment.

Voucher #s 349-351, 355, 357, 358, 363, 364, 370-372, 375 and 379.
Total:  $4,564.64
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor.

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Committee Reports

Zoning Officer: Report attached to these minutes.

Village Historian: Report attached to these minutes.

Buildings and Grounds:  No report.

Mayor Bennett asked for a motion resolving to replace the friends of Patrick Tavern with the Aurora Historical Society.

Resolution #13-18 – To Support the Establishment of the Aurora Historical Society

WHEREAS the Village of Aurora is listed on the National Historic Register, and
WHEREAS Patrick Tavern is listed as an Historic Landmark, now therefore
BE IT RESOLVED that the Village Board of Trustees support the establishment of the Aurora Historical Society, replacing Friends of Patrick Tavern as lessee of the Village owned Patrick Tavern, with its purpose expanded from raising funds for the building to also include oversight of an historical museum on the site. 

On motion by Trustee Farenthold, seconded by Trustee Taylor, the Village Board of Aurora voted to adopt Resolution #13-18.

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Parks and Recreation: Trustee Murphy reported that Wells College is again granting permission to the Village for the use of their dock for the Village Summer Swim Program and the Village will receive confirmation in writing.  Trustee Murphy and Carolyn Connors set the dates for the program, June 24-August 18, and the dates and times are posted on the Village website and will be published in the Rambling Reporter.  George Murphy will teach swim lessons again this year.  
Mayor Bennett reported that Town of Ledyard Supervisor, Mark Jordan, discussed with her that the Town of Ledyard helps finance both Aurora and Genoa’s swim programs and suggested that Aurora and Genoa work out a shared services plan.  Trustee Murphy will contact Lori Fessenden from Genoa. 

Trustee Murphy noted that the speed bumps are not in place on Court Street and the DPW is aware.

Trustee Taylor inquired on the status of the playground.  Trustee Murphy is discussing with Cayuga Elementary school putting in a joint order for playground equipment to help defray costs.  Discussion ensued regarding when to have the new equipment in place as the playground area will be incorporated into Aurorafest.  
Trustee Murphy inquired on the status of the Noise Ordinance.  Mayor Bennett informed the Board that she recently learned of a local sound engineer and would like to consult with him and, in the mean time, any noise complaints should be directed to the sheriff department’s non emergency line.  
Trustee Murphy reported on the increase in cigarette butts at the south end of the sidewalk and across from Mandell House.  Wells Dean of Students, Jenn Michaels, will look into placing receptacles in those areas.  

Streets and Public Safety:  Trustee Farenthold requested the historical markers be painted and inquired on the status of placing Village of Aurora signs at the north and south ends of the village.  All agreed that the signs should denote Aurora as an historic district. 
Mayor Bennett reported that DPW supervisor, Kurt Wilmot, would like to replace the crosswalk signs with sturdier ones at a cost of approximately $900.00.

Water and Sewer:  Trustee Taylor reported that DPW employee, Mike White, completed his training and will take his final test for licensing within the next couple of months.  
Trustee Taylor also reported that the DPW crew continues to repair leaks in the water lines and, as truck water sales are down 50% and water expenses are not being covered, the DPW is working with Treasurer Brooks on Budget items to maintain the sewer plant.  
Board Minutes

Community Preservation Panel April 3, 2013 Minutes – No comments.

Planning Board March 27, 2013 – No comments
Zoning Board of Appeals – No minutes

Old Business  

Proposed Budget:  

On motion by Trustee Murphy, seconded by Trustee Farenthold, the Board voted to amend the salary of Carolyn Connors from $1500.00 to $1750.00 and to move funds from Enhanced Law Enforcement (#?) to 7310.1 – Personal Services.

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

On motion by trustee Farenthold, seconded by Trustee Taylor, the board voted to adopt the proposed 2013-2014 budget as modified.

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor.

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously

Post Office:  Mayor Bennett reported the CPP approved the new façade for the front of the post office and DPW employee Mike White and Dave Reynolds are starting work on removing the old steps and installing a new path from the post office parking lot to the village park.
Aurorafest:  Jeff Blum, chair of the Aurorafest committee, submitted a letter (copy attached to these minutes) to the Village Board requesting $2,750.00 in funds to help finance Aurorafest.  Mayor Bennett stated that a formal contract has to be signed between the village and the Aurorafest committee.

New Business:  

RESOLUTION #13 - 04 

TO MAKE EXPENDITURES FROM

THE WATER REPAIR RESERVE

WHEREAS, the Village of Aurora established the Water Repair Reserve Fund on April 20, 1994 for the purpose of providing for the future repair of distribution, filtration, and pumping facilities,

WHEREAS, the Village of Aurora established the Water Improvement Reserve Fund on April 16, 1997 for the purpose of providing for the future extension and/or replacement  of transmission and distribution,

WHEREAS, the Water Repair Reserve Fund and the Water Improvement Reserve Fund are a “type” reserve fund and those fund are subject to a permissive referendum, as permitted by law, and the funds can only be transferred and used after the specified time for the permissive referendum has elapsed, now 

 THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees approves the expenditure of up to a maximum estimated cost of $20,000.00 from the Water Repair Reserve Fund and the Water Improvement Reserve for the purpose of repairing and/or replacing water services to affected home owners.  The Board of Trustees hereby authorizes the transfer of said funds from the Water Repair Reserve Fund to the Water Fund and expenditure of these funds by the Village Treasurer, after the permissive referendum time has elapsed as stated in this resolution.  The Board of Trustees further authorizes the Village Treasurer to make expenditures from the Water Fund for the expenses of the legal notice that the permissive referendum will require.

On motion by Trustee Taylor, seconded by Trustee Farenthold, the Village Board adopted Resolution #13-04.

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Village Association Dinner:  Mayor Bennett informed the Board that Aurora is hosting the Village Association dinner on May 21, 2013 at the Aurora Inn.  The speaker is Michael Rifenberg from the Citizen and the topic is local news.
Transportation Project Agreemtent (Scat Van):  On motion by Trustee Farenthold, seconded by Trustee Ominsky, the Board voted to renew the Transportation Project Agreement with Cayuga County at a cost of $700.00.

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Recognition Dinner:  Mayor Bennett sent a letter on behalf of the Village Board of Trustees, inviting Avery Ayers and Janet Mapstone to a recognition dinner in their honor for their many years of service to the Village.  The dinner will be held on May 11, 2013 at the fire department.
On motion by Trustee Murphy, seconded by Trustee Farenthold, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:07pm.

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Ann Balloni

Village Clerk
Mayor Bennett Board of Trustees Aurora, NY 13026 

Dear Mayor and Board members, 

Last Thursday some repairs were begun on the pipes near the road at our property, 327 Main Street. As I will detail below, many things went wrong: we ended up with a ruined garden, a flood in our downstairs, the need for a plumber and boiler to make repairs. All of these problems could have easily been avoided with a little communication from village employees. More important, however, in my efforts to understand what had happened, I learned some things about water pressure issues that ought to be addressed to avoid similar issues for others in the future. 

First, I would say in the past, we generally have found the people involved with water and sewer issues to be helpful, giving us warning when they would be turning off water or making repairs. But that was not the case last week. When I went to drive out of my driveway last Thur sday morning (April1(}th), I learned that the village was working on leaking pipes in our yard. A trench had been dug across my driveway so that I could not get my truck out to the street. One of our gardens was being ruined by the digging underground around the valves. And when I went to take a shower, I learned that the water had been shut off. 

These are fairly minor irritations, but they could have been easily remedied, by a little advanced communication. Especially, since I learned that the work on the pipes had been planned for over a week before it began. With a couple days notice I could have transplanted the garden; with even a few minutes notice, I could have moved my vehicle to the street and gone about my day. 

What was more distressing, however, was that sometime the middle of that night, our boiler blew up, spewing about 30 gallons of very hot water all over the walls and carpeted floor of our lower level-causing damage to rugs, furniture, walls, etc. I spent the next three days drying to dry out carpet, books, clothing, etc-and talking to village employees and plumbing professionals trying to figure out what had happened. 

What I learned, and why I am writing this letter now, is that what happened with our boiler could happen to others in this village. Evidently, now that the old small leaking pipes have been replaced, the water pressure coming into our house now measures 10Spsi. That amount is 2Spsi above the 80psi maximum as noted in the International Plumbing Code (adopted by New York State) and almost twice our 

[image: image1.png]



normal pressure of 55psi. Since 2006, our boiler and plumbing system has been calibrated four times (twice by Hill's and twice by Lilly Plumbing), including as recently as last Fall. In every case, the measurement for pressure coming into our house was about 55psi. Thus, our boiler and other water lines had appropriate water pressure regulators to handle that amount of pressure, but could not handle 105psi created after the village worked on the pipes. How nice it would have been to have been alerted a week earlier to get a plumber to upgrade before the repairs were made. 

In my conversations with village employees, they have seemed to suggest that 105psi is the Aurora standard. But I would urge the board to make sure that our water system is following the Plumbing Code for New York -that is, no pressure should be coming in at 105psi unless all residents know that pressure regulators should be installed or required for their own protection. Otherwise, other people may also find themselves facing water damage and having to hire plumbers and heating system specialists to re-do pressure regulators in emergency situations. 

Sincerely, 

John Place 

VILLAGE of AURORA CODE ENFORCEMENT OFFICE 

Monthly Report March - 2013 

Hours: 21.5 

2 Dublin Hill Rd. Sunroom 

TanklSign(CofC)R. Cerva Signs(CofC) J. Hauptfleish 


Siding 
M. Echellbarger 

Studio(CofO) Wells 

Permits Issued: 

13 - 07 Greg Johnson/Comfort 

Inspections: 

Abbott Project Wells College ./i J. Petrillose B.Roberts 



Window(CofC) Addition(CofO) Fence(CofC) Tank 

Issues/Comments/Concerns: 

Met with Mayor & Clerk regarding extending CEO hours, Salary, Lap Top use, and inspections. 

Discussed with Mayor and Planning Board Chair various projects in the Village 

Met with Grace Bates about her deer fence. 

Sent letter to Wells College concerning number of occupants in rental apartments. 

Brought up to date some Certificates of Occupancies and Compliances. 

Met with prospective of the Crocker Property. 

Worked with Tee-Ann on filing Code/Zoning Records. 

April 2013 Historian’s Report to the Village Board, Village of Aurora

Update on current activities:

Additions to the collection: Tracy Leffingwell generously donated three boxes of Leffingwell

memorabilia from roughly 1840-1940. Letters to and from Dr. Albert Leffingwell, including

those pertaining to his appointment as Consul to Warsaw (1905) and a very early scrapbook are

especially interesting.

Correspondence with Catherine McCausland of Palo Alto CA, who is working on a book about

the Hales’ years in Aurora, has made available high-quality scans of Hale family photos,

including rare interior views. (See current display in the kiosk.)

Selected activities: Since my January report, I have presented a class on Aurora history to the

Oral History class at Wells College and been interviewed on local historians and their work by

two members of the class. I have assisted Andrew Roblee, historian at Seward House, in his

work on E. B. Morgan and the New York Times, and Chris Christensen of North Kentucky

University in a study of Temple Rice Hollcroft’s contributions to cryptography during World War

II. In February I led a tour on the horticultural history of Aurora in conjunction with the visit of

Sir Peter Crane, Phi Beta Kappa lecturer (see below).

Some current inquiries in Aurora deal with Cherry Ave. In the early 1850s, several houses were

moved from the Morgan property on Main St. to make room for the current E. B. Morgan house.

The small houses which were moved were in some cases already quite old, and tracing their

history will greatly increase our understanding of Aurora’s earliest years and houses. In the

course of my work, at least one of the outbuildings of Seth Phelps’ first house has been

tentatively identified. This house stood in what is now the middle of Cherry Ave just past Court

St. It was built between 1791 and 1794 and burned in 1851, when Henry wells was living there.

The small outbuilding, now a garage but in nearly original condition, appears on the 1805 map of

Aurora.

Historical Reflection: “We forgot to plant trees.”

Sir Peter Crane’s current research interest, and the topic of his visit, deals with ginkgo trees and

their fascinating history. Naturally, Aurora’s earliest specimens were a prominent feature of the

horticultural tour. Having questioned whether these trees deserved the description as the first in

America from Japan, I was thrilled that Sir Peter found that very likely: the few older ginkgo

trees in American (for example in Philadelphia) came to this country from England. The Aurora

ginkgoes came in 1856 directly from Japan, sent by the first American consul, Townsend Harris,

to Dr. Alexander Thompson, noted horticulturalist. (The details of this connection are something

I am pursuing.)

This group of very old trees, all males - in front of Riford house and Shakelton Funeral Home,

between the E. B. Morgan house and Abbott house and possibly the one in front of Main

(ginkgoes are reputed to resist fire unusually well) - surely deserves special landmark status, and

that is something that the Village can and should grant. But it is also a reminder of a sadly

neglected part of our history. Every time I work with old photos of Aurora, I am struck by the

beauty of the trees and home gardens. The lanes were bordered and the yards filled with fruit

trees, elms, maples, chestnuts, lindens, walnuts and others. We cannot bring back the elms and

chestnuts, and we may lose the ash trees - though I hope not without a fight - but it is clear that

we have neglected something important: we forgot to plant trees. I’m sure that I don’t have to

tell you the value of trees in cleaning the air and providing shade. The trees in the old photos

were there because people knew their value and planted them. There is a skill and an art to

choosing appropriate trees and giving them a good start: you lose some trees but consistent effort

is rewarded. Above all, mature trees need to be carefully conserved to their full healthy lifespan.

Therefore, I would suggest that the Village protest to the NYSEG forester the choice of Lewis

Co. as the arborists who did such a careless hack job on so many trees last month. Many of us

have called as individuals, but it would be good to have municipal backing.

And I would further suggest, and offer, that the Village newsletter might carry some items from

time to time about choosing, planting and caring for trees. April’s Arbor Day to the contrary,

climate now makes the best season for planting most trees the fall, so there is time. I would like

it to be said someday, “they were the generation who remembered to plant trees.”

Respectfully submitted,

Linda S. Schwab

Village Historian

Linda Schwab Today, 2:05 PM

April 15, 2013 

Honorable Bonnie Bennett 

Village of Aurora 

456 Main Street 

Aurora, NY 13026 

Dear Mayor Bennett, 

I am writing on behalf of the citizens of Aurora who are organizing this year's Aurorafest. We would like to formally request approval from the village to hold the festival on July 13, 2013. Our hope is to utilize the property adjacent to the fire house as well as Court Street, between Lafayette Street and Sherwood Road, including the playground area. In addition, we request the village funding, in the amount of $2,750.00, be placed in the Aurorafest bank account. 

I would be happy to supply additional information regarding the "fest" at your request. Please feel free to contact me at 364-5438. We are grateful for your consideration and I look forward to your reply. 

Sincerely, 
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Jeff Blum 

